Paper for Hatfield Peverel Parish Council meeting 12 May 2025
Policy for issuing annual permits for Hadfelda Square car park

Background
Ownership of the car park was transferred from BDC to HPPC at a cost of £1 in November 2019 after some four years of negotiation.  The PC is responsible for the maintenance of the surface and drains; North Essex Parking Partnership (“NEPP”) maintains the ticket machines but HPPC is responsible for any repairs; NEPP carries out the enforcement role with an agreed percentage of the proceeds from Penalty Charge Notices (PCNs) being paid to the PC.  Income from PCNs was £1164 (2022/23) and £1169.50 (2023/24).
Annual parking permits are issued at a cost of £600 per permit.  The price was increased from £500 in 2021.  18 permits are currently issued – this includes six issued free of charge to the surgery (dating back to the original construction of the building).  Of the remainder, all except one are issued to businesses/services adjoining Hadfelda Square.  The one exception is to a resident in The Street – this permit expires in October 2025.  The number of permits authorised is 21 (HPPC minute 17/119) – thus, a further three permits could be issued immediately if the PC so wished.  Current income from permits is £7200pa.  All income from PCNs and permits is ring fenced to provide for future maintenance of the car park 
The car park is operated under BDC’s Off-Street Parking Places Order which enables NEPP to carry out their enforcement activities and this is fully documented in the relevant Service Level Agreement between BDC and HPPC.  Technically, HPPC delegates its car parking operations to BDC to comply with S101 of the Local Government Act 1972 but in practice HPPC runs the operation.
Permits and Waiting List

Historically, applications for permits were made direct to NEPP, or via BDC, who then issued a permit to the next on the waiting list whenever an existing permit was surrendered and subject to the maximum number approved by HPPC/BDC.

Until recently, it has proved impossible to secure from NEPP details of the waiting list, on the grounds that they needed approval from each individual to release their personal information to the PC.  However, NEPP have now completed that process to their satisfaction and the list has been released to NEPP.  Subsequent research has shown that the only names remaining on the list are three residents of The Street, all adjacent to the car park, including one for the same address as the resident who already has a permit.
There has been much historic discussion as to whether car park permits should be issued to other than local businesses, for the benefit of their employees.  It has always been agreed that the PC should not issue permits to commuters but the particular debate surrounds whether permits should be issued to local residents who have purchased properties without parking space.  All three of the resident names on the waiting list fall into this category. 

The PC has now received confirmation from NEPP that “your interpretation is correct - as you have said the SLA does not preclude the Parish Council from setting its own criteria for the issue of parking permits which we accept would need to be rubber stamped by BDC but would then be implemented by NEPP”.  The “rubber stamping” is in line with the terms of the SLA and the legal structure referred to in paragraph 3 above.

The PC therefore has the opportunity to re-set the terms under which NEPP will receive and process applications for annual permits.

Local businesses are important to Hatfield Peverel and those bordering Hadfelda Square are significant employers – one has some 20 paid for parking spaces throughout the village and has made it clear they would like at least two more in Hadfelda Square.  There is also demand from other local businesses which are waiting for clarification of the PC’s policy and any possible increase in the maximum number of permits allowed.  There have been no recent requests from the Surgery for further permits.

The proposal that will be submitted to the PC’s May meeting reflects a new approach, giving priority to applications from local businesses on behalf of their employees, notwithstanding that there may be earlier dated applications from private individuals who may, or may not, be residents of Hatfield Peverel.  It also allows for a maximum of two permits to be issued to local residents at any one time, subject to a maximum of one permit per household/registered address.

The proposal is as follows:

a) that the number of permits allowed be increased by two to 23

b) that applications for new permits on behalf of employees of local businesses be submitted by the business in question.  Such applications will only be considered for employees who live outside the Parish
c)  that applications by local residents must include evidence of their address (copy of utility bill for example) and vehicle registration/ownership.  The term “local resident/s” means someone with a registered address within the Parish
d) that priority will always be given to the next business application on the waiting list, subject to a maximum at any one time of two permits being issued to local residents but no more than one permit per household/registered address will be issued to local residents
e) that when only one, or no, local resident permit is in issue further business user permits may be issued on the basis that, upon expiry, if there are local residents on the waiting list they will take priority subject to d) above.
f) that all applications must be submitted via the Clerk to the Parish Council in accordance with b) and c) above and including full email and contact telephone numbers  

g) that NEPP be advised of these revised procedures and instructed to operate in accordance with them

Submitted by:

 John Cockell, Chair, Traffic Advisory Group, Hatfield Peverel Parish Council
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